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February 28, 2025

Mrs. Barbara Wood, Manager of Specialized Programs
Illinois Law Enforcement Training and Standards Board 
500 S. 9th Street. 6th Street Road Springfield, IL 62701

 Subject: McLean County Sheriff’s Office 2024 In-Car & Body Worn Camera Report

Dear Mrs. Wood,

The McLean County Sheriff’s Office (MCSO) completely instituted a BWC program utilizing Axon Body 3 cameras completing the project in 2023.

As of December 31, 2024, the Sheriff’s Office had an authorized strength of 54 sworn positions, and in 2024 all sworn deputies were assigned their own BWC.

In 2024, the MCSO transitioned from the Panasonic Arbitrator in-car camera system. We were able to budget for, purchase, and install forty (40) Axon Fleet 3 LPR in-car camera systems. The major reason for migrating from the Panasonic to the Axon system was due to ongoing issues we were experiencing with the Panasonic system, and due to the age of the server. On a side note, we also incorporated Axon Interview Room system into our detective division, to replace the Panasonic Arbitrator system.

· There was no major technology infrastructure issues reported during the deployment of the new Axon 4 BWCs or Axon Fleet 3 in-car systems in 2024. However, there were, from time to time, the following reported issues with the BWC and in-car cameras:

· On occasion, officers made errors related to properly classifying the videos for proper retention. This was resolved with further training and supervisory oversight.

· Several in-car cameras issues were reported with the LPR systems regarding its use. This was resolved by training and supervisory oversight. We also had one Fleet 3 hub that stopped working. Fortunately, we had an extra sitting waiting for a new car to be purchased to put it in, so it was utilized while the faulty hub was returned to the factory and a new one was sent out. This solved the problem.

· Through officer reporting and video reviews, it was noted that infrequent incidents involving BWCs becoming detached from uniforms were occurring. Initially, deputies were provided two different mounting options: one magnetic mount and a belt clip. A third option offered from Axon was a hard clip for the outer vest. We purchased these and made them available to deputies. We have experienced no further issues at this point.

· Staff involved in implementing the BWC program randomly viewed videos to ensure the programmed settings and video, and audio quality were configured to meet expectations.

· All reports and accompanying BWC and in-car videos for encounters involving a use of force are reviewed. The videos and associated reports are typically viewed by a sergeant (Watch Commander or Shift Supervisor), then a lieutenant (Division Commander), and finally by a Chief Deputy (Bureau Commander) and/or the Sheriff. All use of force reports are reviewed as stated above. A spreadsheet containing information from each use of force report is maintained.

· Patrol officers and investigators must note in their police reports if a video was reviewed before typing their reports. Field training officers and supervisors are encouraged to review pertinent portions of those videos when reviewing police reports. 

· Quarterly, BWC videos are required to be randomly reviewed by both sergeants on each shift, the patrol division commander, and the Operations Bureau Chief Deputy. Videos that can be utilized for training purposes are flagged and used as such. 

· Videos are reviewed before conducting officer and supervisory-level after-action debriefings.

· Videos are reviewed during the FOIA and redaction processing.

· Videos related to allegations of misconduct are assigned for inquiry and/or investigation by the sheriff and reviewed by the investigating commander. 

· The McLean County State’s Attorney’s Office also has their own Axon access, and they are able, and do, review In-car and BWC videos when needed as evidence. If for some unknown reason they are not able to access a video, the Sheriff’s office shares our video with them.

· The requirement to redact videos for FOIA requests continues to be extremely time consuming and costly. Our records section is responsible for processing in-car and BWC video requests. We use Nitro Pro redaction software and Axon Evidence.com. We continue to commit significant staff time to interpreting FOIA, BWC, and In-Car video statutes, processing FOIA requests, and consulting with our county legal department for specific guidance.

In conclusion, our in-car and body-worn camera program has been successful in achieving most of our goals. Please feel free to contact my office with any questions at (309) 888-5034. 


Sincerely,
[image: ]
Jeff Kretlow, Chief Deputy, Bureau of Operations
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